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COMMISSIONER ROBERT GALVIN:  The first item will be the adoption of the minutes from our meeting of June 17.  I will entertain a motion to adopt those minutes.  




MR. ROBERT MANDELKERN:  What meeting is this? 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  June 17th.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I make a motion to accept the minutes as electronically distributed for the meeting of 6/17.  This is Bob Mandelkern. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Do I have a second? 




DR. GERALD FISHBONE:  Second. 




MR. DAN WAGNER:  I just want to remind everybody that if you could, please, say your last name before you speak so we can have the transcriptionist and the minutes, everybody keeping a record of everything, that’d be great.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Gerry Fishbone, I’ll second that, but I have one small question. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay. Well, it’s open for discussion. Are there any additions, deletions, or clarifications to those minutes? 




DR. FISHBONE:  I have one very minor point on page -- this is Gerry Fishbone, on page eight, where after the induced pluripotent cells they have the initials and they have “IPS”.  And I think that the more accepted abbreviation is a small “iPS”.  Not critical and some articles do have it “IPS”, but when I look on line that gives me intrusion prevention systems.  




MS. MARIANNE HORN:  I agree. I think that’s the accepted short form there after IPOD.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MS. HORN:  I’m sorry, Marianne Horn, so with that amendment we can make that change, and any further discussion?  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Any further discussions, changes, additions, deletions, clarifications?  If not, all in favor of adopting the minutes of June 17, 2008 as amended by Gerry indicate by saying aye.  




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed?  The minutes are adopted. 




We will now undertake a discussion of items that have motions on the floor.  Hang on.  Item No. 3, review of grant review and approval process, and that’s Marianne Horn.  




MS. HORN:  As you will recall at the last meeting there was a request that we specify in writing and also verbally at the beginning of any grant review meeting the process that we need to go through in terms of recusal and sort of an overview of our conflict of interest process. I have drafted something for you to review and with a question and answer format. And that I hope clarifies some of the issues. I ask you to review that and get back to me with any comments that you have, any discussions. These do lay out the Department’s position.  




One of the issues that is not completely resolved is the -- on the bottom of page one, may a recused member remain in the room during the discussion of the application? And the Department’s vision is that, yes, they may remain in the room logistically, but certainly not participate in the discussion or review or approval of any particular grant in which they have an identified conflict for logistic reasons and also for -- if there are policy discussions that go on that we have consistency. And that members are aware of the other decisions that have been on other grants even though they have not participated in case those have some bearing on the overall grant strategy, funding strategies. 




So if there is any -- without any further discussion on that I just want to remind people that if they do have a conflict on a particular grant, they’ve identified that they have it they should not participate in the review or discussion of that grant as it comes up for a vote.  




DR. MYRON GENEL:  Can I ask -- Genel -- the last Q&A can you -- can you explain -- can you explain that because as I read that that will allow for the Chair to be rotated back and forth if the -- if the Commissioner is not there at a meeting.  




MS. HORN:  I think hopefully we would try to get somebody who hadn’t had a conflict with either of the -- or any of the grants under review.  




DR. GENEL:  But what -- but as you define that if that were not the case that the -- that the Chair would have to change?  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  




DR. GENEL:  But we don’t excuse the Commissioner who has a conflict.  




MS. HORN:  The Commissioner has taken himself out of the -- the Chair, it is by statute as the Chair, so be definition he chairs the meeting. 




DR. GENEL:  Okay.  




MS. HORN:  Please give me any feedback, any -- I realize you just got this on Monday and I think -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- can I -- this is Gerry Fishbone, can I clarify one thing in my mind?  The question was is it -- for a member with a conflict to participate in discussions of general policy.  And the answer to that was, yes.  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Okay.  Thank you. 




MS. HORN:  Okay. Thank you.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  All right. 




MR. WARREN WOLLSCHLAGER:  Moving forward, our next item -- this is Wollschlager -- was the 2008 contract revision -- do you want to give us a status report on that, Dan or Chelsey?  




MR. DAN WAGNER:  Yes.  As you know we voted to approve a revised assistance agreement and royalty agreement in a previous meeting.  After going to the universities we had some concern with some of the language mostly in the royalty agreement. And we’ve undertaken working with the universities to revise that newly adopted royalty agreement so that everybody is very comfortable with the language in it and will have no problems with sign off.  




So at this point we’ve been working through Mike Newburgh at UCONN, who has been very helpful in coordinating the efforts through the other universities in the state.  And with our attorney here at CI we’ve reinserted a number of points from the original royalty agreement into this new one keeping that -- keeping this new revision alive with these old items so that it works with the new assistance agreement also.  




At this point we have -- we have a number of items that they’ve required back into the agreement. We’ve put them back in and now we have the revised version back out to the universities to check over. And we probably have one more round of discussion and we can kind of nail that down. And then I will be coming back to the Committee for approval of that newly revised royalty agreement.  




I’m also wondering if it would be possible or if it’s appropriate to have this Committee empower the subcommittee that has been working on the contracts previously to be able to approve that just so that we won’t have to -- if we can get this clarified we can get those contracts out to the universities without having to wait for the August 19th meeting.  If not, then we’ll wait until the August 19th meeting, since we missed this one, to have that in front of the Committee to -- for approval. And then we will send the contracts out to the university that afternoon or the day after.  




So that’s kind of the update. And I was wondering if I could get some discussion on if we could allow the subcommittee to be able to approve the contract when it’s complete as opposed to the whole committee.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Gerry Fishbone. Is that legitimate to do that?  




MR. WAGNER:  I’m not sure. 




MS. HORN:  Who is ultimately responsible for the document?  




MR. WAGNER:  CI is -- by the statute CI -- it is CI’s document that would be approved by the Committee as we did in the past.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Dan, Bob Mandelkern.  




MR. WAGNER:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  On this royalty agreement that you circulated electronically, on the last page insertions 12, deletions 12.  Does that mean they balance out, an insertion and a deletion, are one on one?  




MR. WAGNER:  I’m not sure. I don’t have that version in front of me. I think that was a version that prior to -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- so this is a total statistical count of changes, insertion 12, deletions 12, moved from one, move to one, style change zero, format change zero, total changes 26.  




MR. WAGNER:  Yes, that’s -- that is the computer program that the attorneys use to modify things so they can produce the redline versions.  So that’s what that -- that’s all that is doing is tallying the edits in that document.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  The changes. 




MR. WAGNER:  The changes.  And I believe you’re -- I believe you’re correct. I’m not exactly sure of the numbers, but they do add up.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I’m reading it from your handout, from your distribution here.  




MR. WAGNER:  Those -- and the only thing I would have to preface that with, Bob, is that there are new changes that I got back from Donna Brooks, from our attorney, as of yesterday that I have sent out to universities.  So I wouldn’t -- that was kind of the working model that we had moving forward.  So there is going to be some additional modifications to the one that you have and probably the one that’s being circulated right now.  So don’t be too married to that version that you have in hand. That was kind of the --where we stood when Chelsey worked up the agenda. 




DR. GENEL:  Dan, this is Mike Genel. I can’t seem to find that material.  If you have an opportunity can you resend it?




MR. WAGNER:  You bet.  




MS. HORN:  This is Marianne Horn. I just wanted to weigh in on a question I think just at the tail end of when we were cut off and I believe that was about whether the Committee could delegate the approval of the contract to the subcommittee. Is that what you were asking, Dan?  




MR. WAGNER:  Yes.  I was wondering if that is -- if that’s a legitimate option that would be helpful just in terms of trying to hopefully speed things up if we can get to an agreement with the universities and get that -- all that tied up.  




MS. HORN:  But this would be delegating it to the Ethics and Law subcommittee that -- and having Steve Latham and Dr. Landwirth and group take a look at this, and if they were comfortable with it then signing off on the agreement. Is that what you’re proposing?  




MR. WAGNER:  That’s what I -- that’s what we thought of.  I mean that working group that worked on the contracts obviously to be involved yourself, Henry, to make sure that we’re all on the same page. And then that subgroup -- it might just be a little easier to gather people up, get them -- get the discussion and then get that approved as opposed to trying to -- 




MS. HORN:  -- I think that’s really up to the Committee if they feel comfortable delegating that. There is no legal requirement in the law that the -- that they approve the contract. It is something that CI and the Committee are charged with doing and as a matter of fact we’ve had it come to the Committee take a look at it and comment, but if the Committee is comfortable delegating that in the interest of getting it out the door more quickly I think maybe they could -- 




DR. MILTON WALLACK:  -- Marianne I would -- Milt Wallack -- I would move that we delegate the responsibility, as we just talked about. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Milt, could you talk a little louder, please?  




DR. WALLACK:  I would recommend that we delegate that responsibility to the Committee and assume the process that Marianne just outlined.  




DR. GENEL:  Yes, this Mike Genel. I would second that, but I would hope that the final document could be circulated -- 




MR. WAGNER:  -- of course, of course. 




MS. HORN:  In hardcopy not electronic copy?  




DR. GENEL:  It could be electronic, that’s okay, as long as the final copy circulated.  If not -- with the material for the August meeting.  




MR. WAGNER:  That’s fine. And if you would request a hardcopy I can get that to you if that’s appropriate.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I would speak in favor of the motion to expedite the process of getting forward with the grants that we’ve made, the awards that we’ve made that haven’t funded yet.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any other discussion?  We’ve had a motion and a second.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  If there is no further discussion I call a vote.  All in favor -- does everyone understand the motion?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Yes.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  All in favor indicate by saying aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed? The motion is carried. 




MR. WAGNER:  Thank you.  




DR. WALLACK:  Dan, send me a hardcopy also, Milt Wallack, please. 




MR. WAGNER:  Sure thing. 




DR. WALLACK:  Thank you. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. We’re moving on right now to Item No. 5, which is, Yale items needing approval. I will note that Chelsey put out a very helpful document that sort of shows the status of what items need approval both from Yale and from both sides of UCONN.  Marianne, do you have the list legible of folks to vote on the two pending Yale items?  




MS. HORN:  Marianne Horn.  Let me just read them out and feel free to correct me if I’m -- if I don’t -- Arinzeh, Canalis, Fishbone, Huang, Kiessling, Mandelkern, Pescatello, and Wallack all eligible to vote on Yale.  Okay?  




MR. WAGNER:  Okay. So we move forward. Okay.  So Dr. Lin had run his core facility down at Yale and the Committee had requested that him and Dr. Xu from UCONN provide additional material for the core centers.  He had provided the written documentation and also attended our June meeting and answered questions. The motion was made by Dr. Wallack and then seconded and then tabled due to a lack of quorum that we approve the second year of funding for the grant 06SCD01.  




So can we bring that up for a motion again or do we just go straight to the vote? 




DR. WALLACK:  I would, again, move that we move to the vote.  This is Wallack.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I would move to take it off the table and vote on it.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  We need a vote to take it off.  All in favor -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- I move that we take it off the table and -- 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  -- voting on this grant 06SCD01 indicate by saying aye.  




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed?  We are now able to -- those who are able to vote can vote on the second year approval for Dr. Lin’s grant. Is there any further questions?  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  I move that we accept approval, that we state approval. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  And a second for that approval.  




MS. HORN:  I’ll second it again. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay.  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed? Okay, Item No. 5 06SCD06, Dr. Lin’s second year funding is approved.  


COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  The next item, Dr. Redmond’s revised budget approval, 08-SCC-YSME-05.  




MR. WAGNER:  Okay. This was Dr. Redmond’s approval that needed to go -- was the -- the revised budget and we had put that off until ESCRO had approved it at Yale.  At the June meeting we had learned that the ESCRO Committee at Yale had, in fact, approved the project.  And, again, the motion was made and tabled for a lack of quorum for the acceptance of the revised budget for Dr. Redmond’s grant, ’08 grant. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  In a motion to remove this from being tabled and to bring it to the floor, do I have such a motion?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I so move, Mandelkern. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay. And a second? 




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay, we now have it -- this is Dr. Redmond’s grant is now on the floor. And can be voted on by those members entitled to vote, all in favor of the revised approval indicate by saying aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed? The motion is carried and Grant 08-SCC-YSME-05 revised budget is approved.  




We are now moving to No. 6 on the agenda, which is items needing approval. And Marianne will list the individuals able to vote on UCONN items. 




MS. HORN:  Arinzeh, Genel, Huang, Kiessling, Latham, Mandelkern, Pescatello and Wallack. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay.  




MR. WAGNER:  Okay. We’ll start with 06-SCD-02, Dr. Xu.  This was -- this was the core grant also. Again, there was concerns with his brief yearly description of the project and with the overall discussion of the cores he submitted written documents and also came in and presented the work that the core group had done there at the Health Center up at UCONN. The motion was made, seconded and then tabled for a lack of quorum at the June meeting so we’re asking to revive that and give it a whirl.  




DR. WALLACK:  Move to take it off, Wallack. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded, Mandelkern. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed?  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  It’s now back and eligible for the vote up or down by the full Committee. We need a motion.  




DR. WALLACK:  So moved, Wallack. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded, Mandelkern. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any discussion?  All right, so we’re voting to approve second year funding for Xu, D-02.  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing no opposition that one passes.  




MR. WAGNER:  Okay.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Go ahead, Dan. 




MR. WAGNER:  Okay. The next one is also Dr. Xu.  This was his individual grant established grant. It’s 06-SCB-14.  Again, his summary was brief in nature and the Committee had asked him to beef that up with some more information and also come in and speak to the -- speak to our Committee in the June meeting, which he did, and provided a nice update.  Dr. Fishbone mentioned -- made the motion, which was seconded and then tabled due to a lack of quorum.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Mandelkern, I move to take the motion off the table. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Seconded, Dr. Fishbone. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, the motion is off the table, on the floor and eligible for a vote.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I move to vote the question on 6-SCB-14U.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Second? Anybody willing to give us a second? 




DR. WALLACK:  Second, Wallack. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thank you.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone. I had one question.  There was an addition, a request for Dr. Nishevert by the PI.  Is that something separate? 




MS. CHELSEY SARNECKY:  Yes. 




MR. WAGNER:  Yes, that’s a separate item. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Okay.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any other discussion, questions?  Hearing none, I will call the question, all in favor of a continuation of funding for Dr. Xu, B-14 say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed? Hearing none, that’s passed.  




MR. WAGNER:  Okay.  Excellent.  Moving forward, we’re going to jump to -- we’re going to go in order that the -- of the document that Chelsey provided today. I’m not sure if everybody has it. So we’re going to kind of hop around to take care of all the old items that were on the table for June and then we’ll get to some of these reallocations and redistribution of people at the end just so we can -- so I can keep things straight if that’s okay. 




We’ll move to the Evergen grant for the 08-SCD-EVER-001, Evergen. There was some concern with their reduction in budget and if they were going to be able to provide the service that they had wrote up in their original proposal. They had provided written documentation of where the entity stood and on -- what they were going to use the money for in the -- both the PI and the CEO of Evergen came to present to the June meeting.  There was a motion made to accept the revised budget.  And it was, again, tabled for a lack of quorum.  


MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  So then we need a motion to take this off the table and move it back to the floor.  




DR. GENEL:  So moved, Genel. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded, Mandelkern. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Questions?  Okay.  All in favor?  




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone, I had a question on it, which was, the last communication I saw from them was that they were pending ESCRO approval. Does that -- did that come in? 




MR. WAGNER:  Not at this point.  We’re still waiting. They are contacting a commercial entity and they were also contacting UCONN as per the e-mail that you guys were forwarded.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. WAGNER:  So -- 




DR. GENEL:  -- my presumption was that our vote was contingent upon ESCRO approval, isn’t it? 




MR. WAGNER:  Funding is contingent upon ESCRO approval, right. So this was -- so this would approve the revised budget and we would hold off on the contract until they have all their ducks in a row, which is the ESCRO approval and their signed letters to DPH and all their “I’s” dotted and “T’s” crossed. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  And this is Wollschlager. That’s the exact same situation for all of our grantees, right? 




MR. WAGNER:  Correct, correct. 




DR. WALLACK:  Okay.  I have a question, Wallack.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Louder, please. 




DR. WALLACK:  I have a question, Wallack. I’m trying to get my arms around the whole grant. I’ve had, frankly, some difficulty with it. For example, they -- their presentation talked about using one set of manipulators and then there is an assumption that they’ll need two others. And that they will be coming back next year in order to proceed they would need funding for the other two manipulators. So I’m not sure about how that influences what they’re able to do this year and the continuation of their process.  




The other thing is that I’m probably wrong about this, but I think I remember them saying that in order to accelerate the pace and cut it from a two year to a 15 month project they would, I think they said in public, maybe I’m wrong, that they would be hiring more people to do that.  The materials that have been sent to us indicates that there would be, I think, less people involved. And I just have -- it just doesn’t balance for me about how this is all going to be worked out.  So I do have some questions going forward with approving this grant.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  It’s still on the table so I don’t know -- 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- other discussions about -- other comments regarding moving this off the table and onto the floor.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, Mandelkern.  They submitted a second revised budget for the 15-month period.  And they seemed to have balanced it out, Milt. So I mean I’ve -- hello? I haven’t vetted every number, but they seem to be confident that they could start the process of establishing this SCNT core. They list the equipment they need, and the personnel, and so on.  They’re talking optimistically about getting a renewal, but that’s only optimism about next year’s round. 




MR. WAGNER:  Right.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I would say that given the fact that they’ve submitted two revised budgets that we could upset the revised budget pending the ESCRO approval that they’re seeking. 




DR. ANN KIESSLING:  I thought -- I understood them to say that maybe we’re going to try to escalate this, but they were cutting back on senior people. They were going to be able to -- they were going to hire more junior people. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Louder, please. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Can you hear me now? 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Yes.  




DR. KIESSLING:  That they were cutting back on senior people. I think their first application had quite a few senior people in it.  And I think they’ve cut back on senior people and replaced them with junior people.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I think that’s accurate so far as I can analyze the budget, yes.  Mandelkern. Who was the last comment from? 




DR. KIESSLING:  Kiessling. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Ann, okay.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other comments regarding this motion to take Evergen off the table? 




DR. WALLACK:  Can I ask one other question, Warren?  In order for this project to go forward one of the other things that I had a question on was they have to establish a new core, is that correct, Warren?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Yes, an SCNT, core, this is Mandelkern.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes, it’s a highly specialized core. It’s a somatic cell nuclear transplant core.  




DR. WALLACK:  So I guess what I’m thinking backwards about didn’t they have that ability -- did Jerry Yang sometime back have that established at Storrs?  


DR. KIESSLING:  Not as a core.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  No.  




DR. WALLACK:  He didn’t have that? 




DR. KIESSLING:  Not as a core. 




DR. WALLACK:  Not as a core. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  That’s what he applied for, that’s what he applied for the year before. 




DR. WALLACK:  No, I understand, Bob. I know what you’re referring to.  I’m talking even before that.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  No.  They made the statement that this would be the first national establishment of an SCNT core that they’re aware of in their application.  




DR. WALLACK:  So I had that question. The other question I had also is they talk a few times about public training workshops -- national public training workshops.  Is this something that is necessary from the standpoint that we -- support, the public training, the national public training workshop? 




DR. KIESSLING:  I think the other cores do that, don’t they?  




MS. HORN:  We were having a little trouble hearing that question. There is a lot of -- somebody with very much heavy breathing on the line. Could we have -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- Marianne, the question is some of the distribution of money that they’re asking for will go to support a national public training workshop. And my question is, Wallack speaking, whether or not that’s something that we are comfortable having in the funding that we’re willing to support.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  This is Wollschlager. I would just -- Milt, for clarification for my own purposes, Dan, is anything new with Evergen other than the fact that we didn’t have a quorum before?  




MR. WAGNER:  Nothing is new.  It’s just that they’ve moved closer to identifying an ESCRO -- 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- closer to ESCRO, but everything else with their application is identical to what was approved before but tabled for lack of a motion -- lack of a quorum?  




MR. WAGNER:  Correct.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. Well, with that -- I think it’s certainly appropriate for a good discussion again amongst all the eligible voters.  Right now the motion is should we bring this up for discussion on the floor.  That’s really the motion that’s in front of the body.  So, Milt, to answer your question I don’t have an answer for your question that’s up to the group. But probably some of this stuff should hold until we either say yes or no to this particular motion.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I moved to take it off the table and bring it up for discussion. That’s the first thing we have to do.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  And that was seconded. So this is -- this is discussion to that.  




DR. LATHAM:  This is Latham.  I call that question.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  All right.  




DR. KIESSLING:  All in favor of moving this from the table to the floor, please, say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




DR. KIESSLING:  Motion carried.  Now we open for discussion. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  So now Evergen is on the floor for discussion as to whether or not to accept the revised budgeted project.  




DR. WALLACK:  And my specific question, Warren, has to do with the national public training workshop and, you know, whether or not it’s appropriate for us to be funding that aspect of what they’re asking funding for.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, this is Mandelkern. It seems to me if they can provide some national training within their budget and meet their milestones I think that would be a plus for the grant rather than a minus because this is ground breaking national work and if they can bring it in within budget it would be a credit to them and to the accomplishments that they can make. So I wouldn’t see that as a hold back myself.  




DR. WALLACK:  Bob, but we’re putting money towards that effort. I mean that’s my only question and whether or not -- whether or not it’s consistent with the kinds of things that we, as a Committee, have been wishing to fund, support and fund. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, my only answer, if I may Mr. Chair, is that this is ground breaking work that they’re undertaking.  And I think we have to give them a little more slack in that regard. As I recall from vetting the figures their national training workshops were not a major item. It was a very minor item and more of it was devoted to training on three different levels within Connecticut, different SCNT models.  So I see that it’s something that I would be very happy to support in its minimum space. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any further comments regarding this or questions regarding Evergen’s revised budget submission?  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Gerry Fishbone. I’m sort of getting the impression that in the first year they’re going to perform their task No. 1, which is generating and distributing human SCNT embryos.  And that they make a comment somewhere that they will -- progress on No. 2 and No. 3 will be much slower and come in the second year. Is that a fair assessment? 




In other words, I think what they’ll be doing in the first year is generating and distributing the somatic cell nuclear transfer embryos.  And then they’ll need more equipment and have to come back for Part No. 2 which is generating and distributing human embryonic stem cell lines. Is that a fair assessment? 




DR. KIESSLING:  If they can do A1 it will be extraordinary.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  A little louder, please. 




DR. KIESSLING:  I said, this is Kiessling. If they can do their -- what their first primary goal is it will be an absolutely extraordinary accomplishment.  




DR. FISHBONE:  And I think that’s what they’re aiming to do in the first year.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Is that correct?  And then go on and develop other lines and train other people.  That may fall by the wayside if they don’t get more money and, you know, approval after they submit their first year report.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other comments or questions?  Hearing none, I’m looking to see whether a motion to adopt the revised budget for the Evergen project 001.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Mandelkern, I’ll so move.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Kiessling, I’ll second that. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any discussion?  Hearing none, all those in favor of approving the revised Evergen budget, please, say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, that’s approved.  




Okay, Dan. 




MR. WAGNER:  All right. We’ll move on to the next one is Dr. Kruger and his move from the Health Center to UCONN Storrs campus.  He took the position at Storrs and moved up there from Farmington.  The Committee and the AG had requested a document that Storrs would assume the contract as we had -- as they had signed off with the Stem Cell Committee and CI.  We did have a letter from UCONN saying that they would and that was sent out for the June meeting.  We had a discussion how this would help him be closer to his mentor there at Storrs. 




And, again, the motion was made and seconded and being a lack of quorum was tabled. If there is any discussion.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Mandelkern. I move to take it off the table and open it up for a discussion. 




DR. LATHAM:  Latham, I second that. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Discussion?  All in favor of taking it off the table, please, say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, it’s on the table -- it’s off the table, on the floor for action. Is there a motion to approve the proposal for Kruger to move his project from UCHC to UCONN?  




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack, I’ll move that. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded, Mandelkern. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Any discussion?  Those in favor, please, say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, that’s approved. 




MR. WAGNER:  Okay.  So the last item from the June meeting was Nishiyama and her grant proposal 06-SCB-03.  There was concern by the Committee of the lack of progress and the facilities there at Storrs, the Storrs campus.  And so she came in and presented a quick update to the Committee, answered questions.  




And due to the concern to the Committee regarding the facility of UCONN, UCONN’s facility, should I say, I’m sorry, there was no motion made. And there was a request from -- a request to Isolde Bates’, the grant’s administrator at UCONN who was in the room at that time, to give kind of an update of the facilities and where UCONN stood.  With that you were all provided a letter from Marc Lalande, I believe, the head of the Stem Cell Institute and Director/Professor, Chair, Associate Dean, what not and stating the -- what is -- what the facilities are UCONN and what is coming up, clarify the policies and what not.  




So at this time we still need to -- we can have discussion regarding UCONN or -- but we do need to vote or have discussion regarding the approval of the second year of funding for Dr. Nishiyama.  




DR. GENEL:  So -- this is Genel -- my recollection isn’t this the investigator who couldn’t get started because she didn’t have a centrifuge or a hood?  




MR. WAGNER:  Yes, there was some -- that was one of the things mentioned in her initial report. And I believe that Dr. Wagers read the written update from the PI and was in favor of thinking that progress had been picked up since the problem and recommended moving forward with the grant.  But, again, she was not in the room at that point and I had read that off of the e-mail that was provided to the Committee also.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Well, one consideration -- this is Kiessling. One consideration for this application is that she spent practically none of the money.  I mean she wasn’t able -- she somehow allowed this -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- louder, please. 




DR. KIESSLING:  She somehow allowed this equipment problem to completely derail the project.  And nobody could really understand that nor did we really understand that after she came and spoke with us. So as I remember this is a rather large grant application and I think it’s -- is it only for two years? I thought it was for four years.  




MR. WAGNER:  I think it’s longer. I think it’s for four years. I believe you’re right. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Right. I think this is a senior investigator award for a substantial amount of money.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Can we, please, clarify the size of this grant and the number of years before we -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- well, Amy -- Mandelkern -- Amy Wagers says in her last comment on this it’s a four year then let’s fund them for Y2, but let them know that they have to make their progress better at the next update.  So I would assume it is a four-year.  




MR. WAGNER:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I would -- Mandelkern. I would like to refer to Dr. Lalande’s letter where he says, “in the future the University Stem Cell Institute will assume an increasing role in oversight and coordination to the grant’s award program with DPH, CI and the Advisory Committee.  The Stem Cell Institute will also insure that all University investigators are aware of the facilities available for and policies relative to work with non-approved stem cell lines.”  That’s quoting his letter, which seems to imply that past misunderstandings may somehow have reflected on the University Stem Cell Institute oversight and coordination, quoting himself. 




So I think given that fact and given the fact that there has been some progress I think she is, as we discussed last time, she’s made a lot of progress in presentations, international presentations, in publications. I think it’s a worthwhile project to fund for the second year.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone. I would agree with that after reading her later submission she says that she anticipated achieving more than five milestones in year two and they may have to modify one to establish a method to transpute stem cells -- identification. It sounds like she is moving now that that issue was resolved, but I still think we have to follow her work closely.  And I would recommend that we fund her for another year.  




DR. GENEL:  I agree.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I’ll make a motion to that effect.  06-SCB-03 Nishiyama be funded for the second year, Mandelkern.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I’ll second that, Fishbone. 




DR. WALLACK:  Can I just ask on the motion there was discussion -- Wallack -- there was discussion about having a more rigorous update that was the reference to the Ann Wagers comment.  Is that going to be -- is that assumed to be part of the motion that we’re going to be trying to have her report back to us on a more regular basis or not?  I frankly would think that that’s -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- I was going to suggest to the Committee that perhaps they consider an update in six months to track this grant a little bit. 




DR. WALLACK:  I would agree with that and I would, if it’s permissible, amend the motion to include the update in the six month period, which is consistent with the previous conversations that we’ve had for the reasons that we’ve already stated.  




MR. WAGNER:  Right.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I would be willing to accept that, Fishbone, and second it. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I don’t know -- I would accept the amendment, but I don’t see how it can work practically. She’s had no more money and until she gets some money and gets started you can’t ask her for an update. She’s four months behind in her money. I think you have to -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- Bob, she had spent almost none of her first year money.  She has plenty of money.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Okay.  I’ll accept the amendment if you think it will work in the lab.  I’m not a laboratory person.  She -- if you think she can do it then I’ll accept the amendment.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other discussions concerning the motion, the revised motion? 




DR. WALLACK:  The amended motion. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  The amended motion, thanks, Milt.  Hearing none, do you want to call the question?  




DR. WALLACK:  Call the question, Wallack. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Second it, Mandelkern. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  All those in favor of approving second year funding for Nishiyama, and also firing a six month programmatic review from the investigator to the Committee signify by saying aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, that’s passed.




MR. WAGNER:  Okay. I’m going to hand things off to Chelsey here to go over the new items that are left on the agenda mostly for UCONN that need voting.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Okay.  So we have under agenda Item 6-3, we have 06-SCB-14, Dr. Xu is requesting a reduction in his efforts. If you guys had seen the letter I had attached, he is requesting a 1.2 person months, which is a 10 percent reduction, from his current 5.4 person month, which is 45 percent, which would then come out to 4.2 person months, a 35 percent reduction in his effort.  He is in year two of his four-year reward and his initial set up completed and personnel in place initially planned to conduct these experiments requires a reduction in his effort because he needs to place his effort elsewhere.  So I guess that’s -- he’s just requesting a reduction in his effort.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Chelsey, this is Ann Kiessling. Does he say where his effort is going? 




MS. SARNECKY:  If you just hold on one second I’d like to read through the paragraph again. It does not say where his effort will be going.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone.  Are they asking to move the money from his salaries to other expenditures?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  No, the opposite way.




They’re asking in his first sentence of his letter, “request approval to reallocate funds from materials and supplies towards salary and fringe.”  That’s the request.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I’m reading it the other way. We are proposing to reallocate an unobligated balance of 15,000 salary and fringe.  




DR. KIESSLING:  This is an established investigator grant?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  No, it’s a seed. It’s a seed. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Bob, I think that’s -- that’s the other Xu, 7.1 you’re looking at.  So on 6.3? 




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  A letter dated July 2nd?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  June 2nd.  




DR. KIESSLING:  No, July 2nd.  




DR. FISHBONE:  On 06-SCB-14.  My impression in reading it, if I’m not incorrect, was that he wanted to move the money from salary to travel, service fees, and research supply costs.  




MR. WAGNER:  Correct. 




DR. FISHBONE:  So is that the money that he is not using by reducing his time?  




MR. WAGNER:  We believe so. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Is that acceptable to do that?  




MR. WAGNER:  It’s all acceptable and it has been approved in the past. It’s just that this dollar amount goes over the -- 




MS. SARNECKY:  -- no, we’re not requesting that. This doesn’t go over any dollar amount. 




MR. WAGNER:  Oh. 




MS. SARNECKY:  We’re just requesting a reduction.  




MR. WAGNER:  The reduction in his time, I’m sorry.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




DR. PAUL PESCATELLO:  It’s Paul Pescatello.  I’m back on.  Just as I was getting on there was a lighting bolt here in New Haven. I got disconnected, but I’m back on.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Thank you. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Welcome. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  This is Wollschlager. So, Dan, this is -- you’re bringing this forward to the Committee because it represents a reduction in personnel, but not because of the threshold level. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes, the threshold CI can take care of.  We’re just coming to the Committee for the reduction in effort.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.   




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  This is Mandelkern. My comments were out of order because I thought we were talking about a different number. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Thank you, Bob. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  You’re welcome. 




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack.  How would that affect the progress of the research?  




MS. SARNECKY:  I think that’s something that the researcher would have to update you guys on because I am unaware of how that would affect his research.  




DR. WALLACK:  Is Dan still on?  




DR. KIESSLING:  I’m still on.  




DR. WALLACK:  Can you guys -- can any of you comment about that? 




DR. KIESSLING:  This is Kiessling. I was wondering what he planned -- I mean usually when you -- when you reallocate your time it’s because you’re going to put it some place else. I just wondered if he told us where else he was going to put it.  I mean he’s running both the core and this large project down there.  And I’m just wondering if he wants to reallocate his time from his research project where is that time going to go?  




DR. WALLACK:  And, Ann, are you concerned about how it’s going to affect the research project or no?  




DR. KIESSLING:  Well, I think his -- I think that it’s not so uncommon. He has set up a new laboratory and he’s probably hired some really competent people. It’s possible that he -- he needs the money for something else. I don’t know.  It doesn’t sound like he’s going to take an overall salary cut.  But I would be more comfortable if I knew what -- where he was going to put his efforts.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Is that something that you’d like me to request from the researcher?  




DR. KIESSLING:  Can we tell that from any of the documents he’s filed? What percent effort does he have on the core directorship?  




MR. WAGNER:  We don’t have that in front of us at this point in time. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Okay.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  A point of clarification, if you can if you’re conducting other business if you can put the mic on mute talking that would be good.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  We’re getting interference.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone.  I sort of have the impression reading the letter that he’s trying to free up another 15,000 dollars for other needs in the program. And he says it won’t reduce the amount of time of oversight and experimental design.  So, you know, it seems like he needed the money elsewhere otherwise why would he want you to do that. He could have continued at the same salary and -- you know, there is no way of counting how many hours he’s actually spending.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Gerry, this is Mandelkern. Didn’t he talk about needing some money for traveling to conferences?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  And that was the basic reason for the move. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Well, that was one thing. Another thing is to pay service fees and other things, research supply costs.  So my impression is he is saying he won’t give any less commitment and effort to the study. It seems to me he’s just trying to move that 15,000 to reallocate it to other needs. I see it differently. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Why doesn’t he keep his salary level and pay his own -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- I don’t know. 




MR. WAGNER:  He might be independently wealthy. He doesn’t need the money, Ann.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Do we have any problem with it?  I mean if -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- you know, this is one -- an example, one of the things that I think I’ve actually chatted a little bit about with Paul Huang is -- this is one of those areas where it might be beneficial if these big projects had some kind of small advisory committee associated with them.  I don’t want to make this more onerous, but it’s very difficult for us to kind of second guess what he wants to do. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes. 




DR. KIESSLING:  On the other hand if he had a little advisory committee that was sort of looking this over and the advisory committee agreed with his plan I think we’d feel a lot more comfortable about it. I think we’re sort of kind of hanging out there trying to read between the lines of what’s trying to be done here.  


DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




DR. KIESSLING:  And the same is true with the prior application with Dr. Nishiyama’s project. If there were some local oversight or some little group that she was -- that she was -- I think it would feel a lot more comfortable.  




DR. PAUL HUANG:  Ann, this is Paul Huang. Would you envision that that oversight committee would be made up of members from our Committee or would that be locally in their institution? 




DR. KIESSLING:  No, I think it should just be somebody -- they chose two or three people from their institution. 




DR. HUANG:  From their own institution, right, right.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  A little louder, please, Ann.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Bob, the idea -- we have this sort of reoccurring problem with these larger projects that we’re sort of put in a position of trying to understand really what’s going on.  I still do not understand what happened with Dr. Nishiyama.  I am comfortable that that’s a good institution and it’s not going to happen again.  But, you know, and now we’re in another spot. We’re trying to really understand where Dr. Xu wants to do and does what he wants to do going to impact the research? That’s our bottom line question. And I don’t think we can really answer that. And that’s why it seems like if there were -- if these big projects had a very small focused, friendly advisory committee locally that was kind of reviewing these, that they could talk to, I think we would feel more comfortable that this idea was being looked at because there is a lot of money involved in some of these projects, that this idea was being looked at by somebody locally before it comes to us.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, I understand what you’re driving at, but Xu is basically the head of the Stem Cell Institute there at UCONN. 




DR. KIESSLING:  Right.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  So who is going to overview him? Who is going to oversee -- 




DR. KIESSLING:  -- I don’t think it’s overview.  I think it’s just an advisory group.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Coming from where?  Where would it come from?  




DR. FISHBONE:  From your own institution. 




DR. KIESSLING:  His colleagues.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  This is Wollschlager. Do you have a model that’s used nationally?  




DR. KIESSLING:  It’s actually being used more and more. It’s more with, for instance, young investigators going to institutions now sometimes pull together a small advisory group to kind of monitor their progress as they try to get tenure. And this is a friendly, this isn’t anything that -- to be onerous, it’s just kind of a friendly oversight. Do we need it for most of the projects?  Some of the projects that Connecticut funds are pretty large and I think we’re -- our concern is is this the best use of these resources. And I think that we’re sort of just -- we come back to this. This is probably not the time to really make a decision on this, it’s just an idea.  




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone, Gerry  Fishbone.  The -- is signed by Marc Lalande and also by Paul CoDebanco, who is the Director of Research and Sponsored programs. Would it be possible for somebody to ask Marc Lalande what’s going on?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Gerry?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  If you look at Lalande’s letter where he says he will be supervising. I read it from his specs he’ll be supervising more carefully, watching the program. There is an implication that that may be needed and he’s promising in that letter, which I lost track of my papers here, that he was going to do. And implied that it wasn’t done in the past if you read between the lines.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  And he says that in the future there will be no misunderstandings, no hold backs and so on. I did -- Lalande is a responsible person to look for and Xu, as their Chief Investigator. So I would think it would be appropriate to give him that reduction in key effort of personnel. And then in a future meeting when we have a quorum again we can discuss setting up this different advisory committee that Ann has been speaking about.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes.  Excuse me, does the letter state that his reduction in effort will in no way negatively impact the research? 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes, he does.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Okay.  




DR. FISHBONE:  But, you know, it is signed by two other people so if there our discomfort is that we don’t quite know what’s going on we could maybe ask Marc Lalande, who signed the letters -- you know co-signed it whether he knows what’s happening, you know.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  But I would agree with Bob that we should probably approve it and then maybe behind the scenes try to find out what’s happening because it’s -- it’s, you know, a net sum zero to us. He wants to just reallocate the funds.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Right. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Heh, this is Bob Galvin. I lost a thread of the conversation here.  Are we suggesting that individual grants need a -- some sort of a supervisory or advisory committee within their own institutions?  




DR. KIESSLING:  Dr. Galvin, the idea was not necessarily for all of them, but for some of the large projects that are continually of concern to us.  Most applications -- 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  -- but that’s our job to supervise. We can’t delegate that to some committee at Yale or at UCONN.




DR. KIESSLING:  No, I know that.  But I think in -- there has been a few instances when we couldn’t quite figure out what was going on. Everything gets very held up because we’re confused.  And I think for some very -- for some of these very large applications it might just be valuable if there was a little sort of, not an oversight committee, but just a little advisory group going along with it.  It isn’t anything that we need to decide today. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay.




DR. KIESSLING:  I throw that out there as a comment for the really large projects.  




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack, can I ask a question? Could we table the request until we get clarification on some of these, I think, very worthwhile issues that have come on the table in this discussion and vote on it at the next meeting? 




MR. WAGNER:  I’m not -- this is Dan. I’m not sure. I mean what is it that we want to know? What he’s spending his time on?  Is that really our -- is that really our concern?  I mean we’re concerned about this grant and, obviously, about the core grant that he also runs. But if, you know, according to the letter he is -- he’s stated that, you know, people are in place, which means he probably has a trusted investigators who are working for him and he’s reallocating his time to free up money to further the research in terms of using micoarrays or other type of services that are out there, and also buying more reagents and kits to move the research along.  I’m not -- I’m not sure what else he’s going to be able to provide or does he need to provide that would -- I mean I’m just concerned of what it is I’m asking for, what we would be asking for.  




DR. WALLACK:  I guess the only question that I have about all of this -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- louder, please. 




DR. WALLACK:  I guess the only part of what I’m asking pertains to the travel area. Certainly if he’s going to be putting money back into the research that’s my original question.  That was my original question, how is it going to affect the research going forward.  




MR. WAGNER:  Right. I mean from his letter he mentions that, you know, the current -- he’s going to increase the current budget by 3,000 and change to a round number of five grand so that he and his staff can attend stem cell related meetings, conferences, and workshops during this grant year.  I mean nothing seems crazy by any means, by any of those -- by any of that language, I would assume, but we can get more specifics if that’s what you guys are looking for.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Dan, this is Gerry Fishbone. It just seems a little bit unusual for somebody to reduce his own salary and transfer it to -- you know, without reducing his effort in order to put in the travel budget and other things. I think that’s what’s -- it just seems a little strange to me. I’ve never heard of a PI -- 




MR. WAGNER:  -- that would reduce his own salary?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  There is always a first time, Gerry.  I would like to make a motion, if the Chair would entertain it, that we approve 06-SCB-14U reduction in effort of key personnel and if it is approved that we can refer to Dr. Lalande for some further understanding after the motion has been approved. 




DR. KIESSLING:  I’ll second that. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  I have some problem with that. You can’t pass a resolution and then say go back and get the information we need off the resolution after we pass it. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  You’re correct, Dr. Galvin.  I’ll take off that last -- that last comment. Just say to pass 06-SCB-14U reduction in effort of key personnel.  




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay. Second?




DR. KIESSLING:  I’ll second it. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Okay, any further discussion?  If not, all in favor indicate by saying aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Opposed?  Motion is passed.  




DR. KIESSLING:  This is Ann Kiessling ringing off. I don’t think you need me for the other two items, right?




MS. HORN:  They are both UCONN items and we’re all set.  




DR. KIESSLING:  Great, thank you. 




COMMISSIONER GALVIN:  Thank you, Ann. 




MR. WAGNER:  Thank you, have a great day. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Okay. So next up is Agenda Item No. 6.4, 06-SCA-026 Carter is requesting the Advisory Committee’s approval to add a Co-PI to this project.  The Co-PI would be Dr. Craig Nelson.  And his CV was attached in the e-mail that I had sent out. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Hello, are you cut out? 




MS. SARNECKY:  Hello.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Hello, I’ve lost you. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Chelsey, we lost you there. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Oh, okay.  Can you hear me now? 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Yes.  




MS. PAULA WILSON:  Is anyone hearing that buzzing noise?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  Yes, we’re hearing it over here at CI as well.  




MS. WILSON:  Does anyone -- is that on anyone’s phone or and you can mute yourself for the -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- heh, Milt, is that a dentist drill?  




DR. WALLACK:  No, I’m afraid not. 




MS. WILSON:  I think that’s me.  They’re doing some repairs here in my -- on my office floor. So let me see if I can call in another office.  




MR. WAGNER:  Could you mute it and then we could -- and then you could just chime in when we need a vote or if you have a discussion point? 




MS. HORN:  I think she’s moved on. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Do you guys want me to just repeat what I said?  




MS. WILSON:  Yes, please.  




MS. SARNECKY:  So Item -- Agenda Item 6.4, 06-SCA-026 Carter is requesting the Advisory Committee’s approval to add a Co-PI to his project. The Co-Pi would be Dr. Craig Nelson and his CV is attached. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Is there any request for additional funding?  




MS. SARNECKY:  I’m sorry. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Is there any request for additional funding?  




MS. SARNECKY:  No.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Is this Craig Nelson from Coach?  




MR. WAGNER:  This Dr. Nelson also has a -- is it an ’06 or an ’08 grant? 




MS. SARNECKY:  I believe he also has an ’06 grant, Dr. Nelson as well.  And this was Dr. Yang’s original grant.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other questions or discussion?  Absent any other, can we have a motion to approve the change in -- as requested by Carter for a CO-PI?  




DR. LATHAM:  Latham, so moved. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Mandelkern, seconded. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Discussion?  Those in favor say aye?  




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Motion is carried.  




MS. SARNECKY:  Okay. So the last item is Agenda Item 7.1, this is 06-SCA-031, Dr. Bayleu. He is requesting -- he has a budget reallocation request before the Advisory Committee.  They want to reallocate a total of 30,300 dollars from materials and supplies to salary and fringe.  And then they break it down into two separate reallocations.  One of 9,500 dollars and then one of 20,800 dollars, but in aggregate it’s 30,300 dollars.  So that would need the Advisory Committee’s approval.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Questions? Hearing no discussion, no questions, do we have a motion to approve the request and move to reallocate funds for materials and supplies towards salary and fringe? 




DR. FISHBONE:  Fishbone, I’ll move that. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Second? 




DR. LATHAM:  Latham, second. 




DR. WALLACK:  Question on the motion, Warren.  Milt Wallack. Again, how is that going to affect, if it will, the research going forward? Can any of the researchers, is Paul on or Treena or somebody? Does anybody have a sense of that?  




MS. HORN:  For clarification, this is Item 7.1 that we’re addressing here?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  Could I ask how much money is in the grant altogether to see what percentage this is?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Well, it’s a two year grant for 200,000 dollars.  




DR. FISHBONE:  200,000.  




DR. WALLACK:  This is the opposite of the other situation and this, I would imagine, if he’s talking about reagents and so forth, I don’t know, but it could -- this could affect the research going forward.  




DR. FISHBONE:  But he has more people to do the work.  




DR. WALLACK:  That’s why I’m asking the question, Gerry.  I don’t know.  




MR. WAGNER:  Right, they added a post doc fellow to help with the work.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other questions or comments on the motion?  Do you want to call the motion then?  All those in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Then the motion is -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- there was one abstention.  Milt, I’ll have to abstain for lack of information. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  In that case I don’t think -- 




MS. HORN:  -- Dr. Arinzeh?  If we don’t have Dr. Arinzeh back on then we don’t have a quorum. Okay, so we’ll have to table that till the next meeting. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Is that 7-1?  




MS. HORN:  Yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  Marianne, would it be appropriate then to get further clarification since we’re tabling it anyway?  




MS. HORN:  Whatever you’d like to propose, yes.  




DR. WALLACK:  I would like to get further clarification on that.  




MR. WAGNER:  And when you say that, Milt, you would request how that -- just a little bit more description?  




DR. WALLACK:  Right.  




MR. WAGNER:  How it’s going to affect the research.  




DR. WALLACK:  Right.  




MR. WAGNER:  All right.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Are you making a motion, Milt?  




DR. WALLACK:  Yes, I’ll make a motion that we get -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- I’ll second the motion.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Those in favor of the motion to have CI request more information on how this -- the allocation will impact the -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- do we have enough to vote if we can’t vote on the underlying -- 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- yes, we couldn’t vote -- we couldn’t vote on the underlying because we had one abstention.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Ah, got it.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, all those in favor signify by saying aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Opposed?  Hearing none, that’s passed, Dan, so we’ll get more information.  




MR. WAGNER:  Really. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay.  Is that it for the other outstanding grants?  




MS. SARNECKY:  Yes.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay, so we’re moving onto Item No. 9, Strategic Planning subcommittee.  Paul, are you on?  




DR. HUANG:  Yes, I am.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Electrocuted, but still there.  




DR. WALLACK:  I have sun here in Branford right now.  




DR. LATHAM:  It’s sunny in New Haven, too.  


MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Dr. Pescatello, do you want to give us an update?  




DR. HUANG:  That was me who said I was on.  


MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Paul is not on right now. Okay.  We don’t have an update other than I can say -- 




DR. WALLACK:  Well, Steve Latham is on. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s right.  




DR. LATHAM:  Um, yes.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Do you want to give us a summary of where the work of the subcommittee stands? I’ll be happy to do that as well, either way. 




DR. LATHAM:  Yes.  You’ve got to help me out here, Warren, I’m unprepared.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Well, how about if I start it off. 




DR. LATHAM:  Yes.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  The subcommittee did agree to transfer the Chair of the subcommittee over to Paul Pescatello. Paul had the meeting down in New Haven at his offices a couple of weeks ago.  The full subcommittee was able to attend.  At that -- question about -- question besides looking at any potential legislative fixes also talked about the need for insuring, a, that the full complement of committee members is met, that is there is four outstanding vacancies and they need to aggressively pursue appointments to those.  




B, that the committee needs to commit to doing its work and that is -- and concerns were raised about whether or not committee members were not able to come, or weren’t coming in person anymore, or we weren’t able to get a quorum a couple of times, and there was a lot of concerns raised about that.  In response to the short term -- another short term issue raised was peer review and what we’re going to do about that. 




It was agreed that the subcommittee, through its Chair, would write to Dr. Galvin, as Chair of the SCRAC, expressing their concerns for the needs to make these appointments as well as to continue to engage the Committee members in work of the Committee.  




There was also a lot of discussion about trying to come up with the funding for Connecticut Innovations.  To that I was asked by the Chairman of the subcommittee to reach out to the other four states that have programs and find out what percentage of their stem cell research funding allocated towards administrative support and get that back to Paul. And then we’re going to try to use that also to formulate a letter from the subcommittee to the Chair of the SCRAC. But we’ve actually heard back from three of the four other states already and I’ve shared that information with -- Steve, do you have any other updates? 




DR. LATHAM:  The only thing I have to add is with regard to peer review the particular question was whether we can figure out some way to compensate our peer reviewers because we’re afraid that if we don’t compensate our peer reviewers we’re going to find it increasingly hard to get adequate review.  And once again I think Warren ended up by being asked to do the bulk of the work there to gather information from other states about how their peer reviewers were being compensated.  




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack. I think there was one additional element and it had more to do with the long term direction that we’re going in and it had -- we had a discussion, which I think is important to put on the record, about how do we create an administrative structure going forward. And Warren alluded to with the payment of the CI, but there was a larger context that we were talking about how do we maintain an administrative structure and that will allow us to sustain our efforts, our initiative here in stem cell research. 




And in that regard we talked about whether or not we can develop a process similar to what we did in Phase I of our strategic planning using something -- an organization such as Case with research capabilities being hired out by -- Price Waterhouse, it doesn’t have to be Price Waterhouse going forward.  So that was, I think, an important part of the conversation that we had also.  




DR. LATHAM:  Steve Latham, one more time. Another thing that we discussed was that in future years we will not only have new grants to review, but at some point we’ll have multiple years of renewals to consider, and that makes it even more urgent that we figure out a way to compensate CI and figure out an administrative structure that’s going to work in the long term because the work load is eventually going to be more than double what we faced this year.  




DR. WALLACK:  And in that regard, just picking up one last piece of that, there was some discussion about whether or not we could find additional funding within the amount of money that’s already being annually allocated so that we’re not saying to go out to get additional dollars in order to fund administrative responsibilities, but can we somehow extricate funds from say, an example, say from the 10 million dollars and dedicate it to an administrative structure.  And we cited other states, for example, California, New York, and so forth, and there is a range that goes anywhere -- Warren, correct me if I’m wrong, but from two to three to four percent, some as high as five percent, that they use for those purposes.  




DR. LATHAM:  You’re right, Milt. Thanks for bringing up -- 




DR. PAUL PESCATELLO:  -- hello, this is Paul Pescatello. 




DR. LATHAM:  Just in time, Paul.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  This is Bob Mandelkern. I think the discussion pretty much covered what we discussed at the meeting about a week or ten days ago. A lot of it was just vetting of ideas. The one thing that we agreed upon was the initial part of the report that Warren made about trying to beef up the Committee with additional appointments, and trying to see what we could do to get additional attendance at meetings so we’d have quorum votes.  I think that was the vote that was taken at the subcommittee meeting and passed on to Paul to execute. The rest, I think, were ideas that were floated but not really handled completely by the committee. 




So I think the report is pretty thorough and the question is what, Paul, have you done about the letter or anything?  




DR. PESCATELLO:  We’re collecting -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- hello?  




DR. PESCATELLO:  Can you hear me?  You’ve done an excellent job summarizing. I could hear you. I was on my cell phone.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I can’t hear you. 




DR. PESCATELLO:  Can you hear me now? 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Yes, now.  




DR. PESCATELLO:  Okay, I could hear you so you did an excellent job summarizing and racking your brains for what happened at the committee meeting.  The two -- I just want a point of clarification as well.  There are two things coming forward, a letter where Warren is doing most of the work here in terms of finding out what happens, gathering data that was going on in other states as to peer review in terms of compensation. And then also longer term about how stem cell initiatives are administered, how they’re funded, and also there was discussion about life sciences generally or the types of research that being funded generally and whether it made sense to roll that into some overall administrative structure.  




I don’t think we necessarily -- we didn’t reach any conclusion about a -- having a big study, like a Price Waterhouse do a study.  This might be information and data that we could gather ourselves. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Thank you, Paul.  So we’re gathering that and actually as I reported, Paul, we already have some of that. You’ve seen some of that information.  




DR. PESCATELLO:  I have, yes. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  So we’re moving forward with that.  Any other questions on the meeting? 




DR. FISHBONE:  This is Fishbone, a question for Warren.  Warren, is it written in the original legislation that no money can be spent on administration?  I mean it seems almost incomprehensible that -- 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- actually the year one was silent on administrative support and absent enabling legislation we actually had no support organization in the first year.  Year two and beyond there has been explicit language in the Governor’s report that has authorized 200,000 dollars to come to the Department of Public Health only for administrative support.  




DR. PESCATELLO:  But, Warren, correct me if I’m wrong, but in the actual legislation there is no ban, no bar on using those funds for administration. That was a separate kind of policy division by the Governor’s office.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  I’m not so sure if that’s true.  I think that we ran that question through a couple of other -- I don’t want to -- I don’t want to know exactly -- I don’t want to throw Henry under the bus so I’m not sure this is true, but I don’t think it’s a policy.  I think it’s -- I think we in research whether or not we needed specific language to spend the money.  One way or another we actually have that language now.  But I don’t think we could spend money absent -- absent language.  Marianne, I’ll defer to you. 




MS. HORN:  Yes, I wasn’t at the program, but I think that was the decision that there has been affirmative language that there was not -- that the money was to go to stem cell research itself and not to administrative support.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Right. 




DR. WALLACK:  And, Wallack, to answer Gerry, while it seems incomprehensible looking back four years ago the rationale behind that was that we wanted to make a statement, a very positive statement in trying to get the legislation passed and the funding in line that we were going to dedicate all of this to research. And unlike what was happening in the news about California and so forth we understood that there could be a problem, but DPH stepped up as well as CI and did an amazing, amazing job of really donating their services.  I mean it’s just been -- and it should for the record be noted that they did that.  It’s -- and CI continues -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- right.  But as you pointed out it’s not sustainable for over a ten year program.  Minimal amounts of money allocated to the administration of a constantly growing number of grants and amount of work.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  This is -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- that’s exactly why, Gerry, I just mentioned prior to your comment the fact that going forward we’re looking at that two, three, four, five percent allocation -- 




DR. FISHBONE:  -- right, right.  




DR. WALLACK:  You’re absolutely right.  It’s critical to do that.  We can’t go on. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, this is -- I’m sorry.  




DR. WALLACK:  And so we will be doing that. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  This is Bob Mandelkern. I have the feeling that we’re trying to do the work of the subcommittee in front of the whole Committee. I think these questions have to be raised again before a subcommittee meeting and we have to come in with recommendations. That’s our purpose I thought. So I would move the acceptance of the report and going forward with the research that has been kind of authorized by the subcommittee and that we meet again and tackle problems further at that point.  




DR. WALLACK:  We do have a date coming up in September that Paul has already put -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- louder, please. 




DR. WALLACK:  We already have a date in September and we’ll be doing that. But I do think that the report with the feedback that we’re getting I think is very important for the subcommittee to hear.  I mean it reinforces, I think, some of the thoughts that we have been discussing. And it is appropriate to get feedback when the report is done. So I appreciate it personally and there will be -- there is a committee meeting.  Paul Pescatello, I think it’s the first Monday or something in September?  




DR. PESCATELLO:  I do -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- as a subcommittee member I did not know of another meeting. 




DR. WALLACK:  Yes, it’s scheduled for September 8th, I think.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  I’m not sure that’s confirmed with all members.  I don’t know about that either.  So -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- Paul, do you have a meeting?  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  But I’m not sure that’s necessarily something we need to bring and discuss and use everyone’s time up on either. 




DR. PESCATELLO:  Right. I have it down as September 8th.  If it’s not set in stone it’s being scheduled.  




DR. WALLACK:  Right, September 8th at 10:00 at Cure, right.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  All right. Any other questions or comments regarding the report?  




Chelsey, the next item?  




MS. SARNECKY:  The next item is Agenda Item No. 10, the RFP revisions. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Actually, yes, if I can address that. This is Wollschlager. A number of Committee members raised a question about the timeliness of our trying to get the RFP going for the next round of grants. I appreciate folks bringing that forward. Last year we actually issued the RFP, I think it was in late August, although I don’t know exactly right. So the -- of course last year we weren’t -- we weren’t dealing with a bunch of annual reports and stuff as well.  




In the past this has been done by a subcommittee, if I’m correct, here. And the Department was instead of that would the Committee be comfortable with the CI and the Department getting together to look at the existing RFP language, make changes, and then bring it back for approval by the final -- by the full Committee. We’d certainly welcome the participation of all interested Committee members, but we think that this probably doesn’t need to be that complicated. And we can move this forward pretty quickly.  




DR. WALLACK:  Wallack,  Warren, I would support exactly what you stated.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  This is Bob Mandelkern. I would support that and second it if there is a motion. But I would put in the proviso that it should come before us at the August meeting, which is August 19th, I believe.  




MR. WAGNER:  Correct.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  And so that it can be voted on and then put out on the same time table as last year.  That would be magnificent.  But I think the proviso to the DPH and CI handling it with any Committee members they wanted to invite this should be presented at the August 19th meeting.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s the goal that we’re shooting -- that’s a -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- what’s that? 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  That’s why we’re trying to come up with an expedited methodology.  




MR. MANDELKERN:  I think you hit the button on the nose or whatever you say.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Hearing no objections, I don’t know if we need a motion, but if you guys are comfortable with that then, Dan, actually I’m not sure if we’ve talked to you guys about this. 




MR. WAGNER:  Yes, we did -- 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  -- we did at the last planning meeting. 




MR. WAGNER:  Yes, we had a very similar conversation this morning internally here at CI. So that really, you know, goes along with what we’re -- our thoughts too. So we can meet off line and get that rolling. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Great.  




DR. WALLACK:  Warren, there is a clear consensus that we’re in favor of seeing that happen. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Okay. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Absolutely. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  So we’ll move forward on that. Item No. 11 is target dates. I think we’re talking August as the target date and then we go -- we go from there.  




Public comments, is there any members of the public on line?  




MS. WILSON:  Yes.  Paula Wilson. 




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Do you have any comments?  




MS. WILSON:  I’d like to know if you have any idea what the start date will be for the ’08 awards?  


MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  The money -- oh, for the ’08 awards.  




MR. WAGNER:  This is Dan.  When -- I’m hoping that we can get the contracts mailed out and, again, at that August 19th meeting at the very latest. Oh, no, we can work with the subcommittees. So as soon as the contracts are nailed down we’ll get approval from the subcommittee and then we will get the contracts back out to the universities and the start date would be the date of execution of the contracts. 




MS. WILSON:  Okay, thank you.  




MR. WOLLSCHLAGER:  Other public comments. 




DR. MARC LALANDE:  Yes, this is Marc Lalande from the University of Connecticut. I’m the what not, whatever it was. I just have a couple of comments. First of all, you know, these changes in budget for Dr. Xu the fact that he’s taking a reduction in salary means that the institution is picking up that salary. So he’s putting 15,000 dollars back in his grant because the institution, since he’s a tenured faculty member, is going to pick up that salary. 




So it seems to me, and I’m certainly not -- wouldn’t presume to tell the Committee anything but my opinion, that there is an advantage here for the research program.  And this is done routinely.  And perhaps Dr. Kiessling, who is at a private institution where they don’t define tenure the same way, perhaps they don’t do that at Harvard. But in a state institution we have a classic tenure system and it was our decision that since Dr. Xu was already 90 percent of his salary covered on grants that we would allow him to take a reduction in salary and effort on this grant so that he could put more money back into the grant and buy supplies and do things that are good for the research. So I don’t know that that point came up, but I’d like to make that point.




As far as Dr. Nishiyama goes -- and I’ll remind you that Dr. Xu has a paper coming out in cell stem -- stem cell. And, you know, the research I think is first rate and will continue to be first rate.  




Dr. Nishiyama is at Storrs. Please understand that there is a great difficult -- there is a challenge here when you’re working at campuses that are many, many, many miles apart in integrating these efforts.  And I think what we’re looking at here is the first year of the renewal it was new to everybody and what we’re going to do in the future is try to avoid these problems. But we don’t have a nice centralized facility. Nishiyama’s lab is in a building where she’s the only funded stem cell researcher.  So there are challenges because of that, and we are addressing them and we will correct those problems. 




And I will take responsibility for this, as I said, in the letter. And just to remind you the Stem Cell Institute hasn’t existed for all that long and we will -- this is the first renewal. So it’s a learning curve for us too.  The important thing is we’re putting money into research and we’re moving the product forward so that hopefully the Committee will be satisfied with that. 




And it’s the same question with Dr. Lee of the change in budget, it’s essentially because they didn’t get going as fast as they could. If they hire a post doc the research will go faster.   So I don’t think that the change from supplies to post doc -- I think I would suspect is a good thing and she’ll make that point when she -- when she writes to you. 




So I just wanted to make those comments because they were addressed by the Committee and I just -- I’m willing to answer any other questions. But -- and as far -- oh, the last thing, as far as these advisory committee for each grant, you know, we already have internal advisory committees for many investigators.  It’s part of the process of getting promoted and so on. So we are -- we’re aware of what’s going on in these laboratories and we’re giving people the advice we can.  




But once again, Dr. Xu’s reduction in effort and salary I think is a benefit to the research program and is a -- is a contribution in kind from the University.  That’s all. Thank you very much. 




MR. WAGNER:  Thank you. 




MS. SARNECKY:  Thank you.  




MS. HORN:  Any other public comments?  




DR. FISHBONE:  Can I ask a question? This is Fishbone. It’s not public comment, but could we in light of what Dr. Lalande is telling us could we relook at the one budget, the allocation that we tabled? 




MS. HORN:  Sure.  Do we have a quorum at this point? We could go back.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Well, I’m wondering, you know, his comments have made me feel comfortable that we could relook at it. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Gerry, could you mention the number you’re referring to, please.  




DR. FISHBONE:  I think it was Xu that we -- 




MR. MANDELKERN:  -- Xu, okay.  A031. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes, we were holding pending further information whether the grant could continue, could it go on with the change.  And I think I -- I don’t know, Dr. Wallack, do you -- 




DR. WALLACK:  -- I would support your motion, Gerry, to do that with the information now in hand that Marc Lalande shared with us.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Is there any legal reason why we can’t revisit it?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Well, we have to have a quorum, I know.  




DR. FISHBONE:  Yes.  




MS. HORN:  This is Marianne Horn. We’d need to have it moved off the table and we would need to make sure that we have a quorum. So why don’t we start backwards and see if we have a quorum on that UCONN grant. 




DR. FISHBONE:  Okay.  




(Whereupon, a roll call was taken.)




MS. HORN:  You have a quorum.  




DR. GENEL:  Genel, I move it be taken off the table. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  Seconded, Mandelkern. 




MS. HORN:  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MS. HORN:  Opposed?  Motion carries. 




DR. LATHAM:  Latham, I move that we approve the request.  




DR. WALLACK:  Second, Wallack. 




MS. HORN:  Any discussion?  




MR. MANDELKERN:  Call the question. 




MS. HORN:  All those in favor of the budget reallocation request for 06-SCA-031 say aye. 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MS. HORN:  Opposed?  Motion carries. 





Any other business?  Comments?  Can I  hear a motion to adjourn? 




DR. WALLACK:  So moved. 




MR. MANDELKERN:  So moved, seconded. 




MS. HORN:  All in favor? 




ALL VOICES:  Aye.




MR. WAGNER:  Thank you. Thank you everyone.  Have a good day.




MS. HORN:  Bye now.




(Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 2:50 p.m.)
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